
 

By Col Denis Godfrey  

RMW Public Info. Officer 

As a policy, corporations 

often forbid senior man-

agement or key men from 

traveling in the same air-

plane together.  Therefore, 

and even though we are 

just lowly colonels, Colo-

nel Bob Thompson and I 

traveled separately to the 

ICAS Convention.  Col 

Thompson took the airline 

because it’s relatively 

quick and economical, and 

he likes the special conci-

erge treatment and mes-

sages provided by TSA.  I 

drove because I’m a glut-

ton for punishment.  The 

question is who’s the mas-

ochist? 

We were warned by ICAS 

that those arriving on Sun-

day should avoid Las Ve-

gas Blvd. as there was a 

marathon going on.  Ok, 

no problem.  However; 

marathon was a misnomer, 

more like a mob, occupy 

Las Vegas by idiots in 

running shorts and span-

dex.  Downtown Vegas 

was practically shut down.  

It took Bob over an hour 

waiting and getting to the 

hotel by shuttle bus.  I 

wasn’t so lucky, after 

reaching the I.P. around 

1800 local, I could not 

make my way to the target 

and was forced to divert to 

another bar outside of the 

downtown area, refuel and 

wait for the melee to sub-

side.  That wasn’t until after 

2250.  

Monday morning kicked off 

with a general session, the 

jet team schedule for 2013 

was announced and keynote 

speaker was Bob Hoover.  A 

story Hoover recited is about 

his air corps flight instructor 

wondering out loud to a 

commanding officer on what 

to do with cadet Hoover.  

Paraphrasing, the officer 

said just wash him out.  The 

instructor replied no sir, you 

don’t understand, Hoover is 

a better pilot than any of the 

instructors! 

That afternoon the conven-

tion hall opened and we took 
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our place on CAF row. We 

were greeted by the mot-

leyest bunch of Midland 

misfits one could hope for.  

Convention attendees bran-

dishing “event organizer” 

ribbons and who dared run 

the Dixie line gauntlet didn’t 

get out without at least a nod 

to bring a CAF aircraft to 

their event.  Col Thompson 

is particularly adept at sniff-

ing out easy marks! 

In the evenings we surround 

ourselves with the company 

of other CAF colonels from 

around the country.  These 

impromptu meetings usually 

occur at the bar or dinner 

and it’s a great opportunity 

to discover the amazing 

characters and talent within 

the CAF.  One evening I 

think I even heard a chorus  
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By Col Bob Thompson 

Col Bud Gimple passed on 

while wintering in Arizona.  
Bud was a military pilot 

from 1954 through 1957 
then joined United Air-

lines.   

During his career he flew 
most all aircraft in the 

United fleet ending up as 

Captain on DC-10's 

with over 18,000 hrs 
in his log book. 

Bud and his pilot wife, 

Kennie Ruth, main-
tained a Cessna 182 

at Mack Airport.   

Bud had been a CAF 
and RMW member 

since 1995. 
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of To Save a Fighter Pilots 

Ass coming from the bar 

next door!  You too can join 

those loveable lugs of the 

CAF during ICAS.  Bob and 

I attend in an official capaci-

ty but anyone is welcome 

and you can just get a day 

pass to the convention.  

Ok, here’s what you’ve been 

waiting for.  So far we have 

a pretty good preliminary 

lineup of airshows for 2013.  

Notables are a return to El 

Centro (Blue Angels) and 

possibly St. George Utah 

(Blues) in March.  Davis 

Mothan AFB, Tuscon 

(Thunderbirds) in April and 

Hill AFB (Thunderbirds) in 

May, Twin Falls Idaho 

(Blues), July.  Our airshow 

(Blues) at homebase in Sep-

tember.  Unfortunately 

Wendover is the same date 

so it’s left to the Utah Wing.  

A return to our regular spots 

such as Boulder, Rifle and 

Steamboat.  Tucumcari 

looks like a no show this 

year.  Others we are work-

ing on are Farmington NM, 

Pueblo, Cheyenne, Liberal 

Kansas, the Amigo show in 

El Paso and a return to 

Midland for Airsho.   

We need crew to attend 

these airshows.  So start 

planning now and watch 

Propwash for confirmed 

airshows.  Also watch the 

white board in the hangar 

ready room as it is populat-

ed with confirmed air-

shows and put your name 

on the board.  

 

Editor’s Note 

This Propwash space will 

again hold the current (or 

as current as is possible) 

Air Show schedule as soon 

as Cols Thompson and 

Godfrey put together the 

first fairly firm schedule for 

2012 season. 

Air Show Schedule 

Compiling the schedule is not 

just running to Las Vegas, 

amassing all these lame rea-

sons to make the ICAS 

(International Council of Air 

Shows) Convention seem a 

steady stream of nothing but 

work, work, and of course, 

more work.  

These two Cols do in fact use 

their knowledge of how the 

attendees work the convention 

to make sure the proper indi-

viduals for the shows in our 

area are contacted, made 

aware of our interest in their 

shows and plant the seeds 

necessary for these individuals 

to think of our TBM when ex-

tending invitations.   

It’s important that the shows 

we attend will work with us to 

insure, as best we can, that we 

will get a good return on our 

investment of time, materials, 

& personnel.  It takes a lot of 

follow up work to make our 

schedule play.  Thanks guys! 

 

GONE WEST  —  COL BUD GIMPLE 



By Col Bill Marvel  

Maintenance Officer 

 

Well, the Christmas holidays 

are now behind us but we 

didn’t get a new TBM no 

matter how good we were.  

Despite my fondest hopes, 

the old girl was still there 

after the holidays, replete 

with the same grease and oil 

stains we had beforehand.  

Where’s Santa when you 

really need him? 

 

Work moves forward with 

the two new cylinders almost 

complete and likely done by 

the end of our January 21 

work day.  We were able to 

borrow the tool we needed to 

install lock plates on the cyl-

inder hold down bolts and 

thanks to some quick work 

by Col Steve Wood, we now 

have our own version of that 

tool.  After the cylinders are 

installed we still have a lot of 

engine work to do, including 

setting valve clearances, 

checking magneto timing, 

starter and generator inspec-

tions and ultimately rein-

stalling the exhaust system.      

 

I have completed inspecting 

the aluminum tubes in the 

bomb bay, so we can now 

begin installing the new Adel 

clamps to retain them with 

modern hardware.  The new 

hardware includes rubber 

cushioning in the clamps, 

which will prevent the type 

of chafing we saw with the 

older all metal clamps.  Three 

segments of tubing were 

changed due to damage of 

one type or another.  

 

Col Floyd Suits is taking care 

of getting the eddy current 

check done on our spare main 

 Maintenance Report -  Greasy New Year, 2012! 

PAGE 3 JANUARY - FEBRUARY  2012 

landing gear wheel.  We 

have three main wheels now, 

two installed and one spare.  

The plan is to rotate these 

annually and to do a new 

eddy current check on the 

removed wheel prior to as-

signing it to spare status.  

That way the two main 

wheels on the aircraft will 

never be beyond two years 

from the most recent check.  

This is important because 

given the main landing gear 

tire size and pressure, any 

wheel crack could cause a 

dangerous disintegration of 

the wheel while installed on 

the aircraft. 

 

Col Rob Duncan is just 

about done with the landing 

gear system lubrication, 

lacking only a few fittings in 

the tail wheel well.  Rob’s 

size is just large enough to 

deny him access into that 

small compartment.  Cadet 

Isaac Sikes is probably the 

best suited for this since 

there is not much room in 

there and some wiggling is 

required.  16 year olds wig-

gle a lot better than do many 

of us older folk. 

 

Cols Bob Caskey, Bob 

Thompson and yours truly 

teamed up to repair a defec-

tive fuel tank vent gasket in 

the cockpit.  When the center 

fuel tank was full, a small 

amount of raw fuel seeped 

through the gasket and onto 

the cockpit floor.  Replacing 

the gasket was a simple task 

until one of the hold down 

bolts was sheared from ex-

cessive torque.  This ulti-

mately necessitated drilling 

out the captured bolt section 

that could not be removed 

with an EZ out, tapping it 
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and then replacing the exist-

ing bolts with new ones of a 

different type and length.  

Some of the older attach 

hardware is no longer being 

made but there is normally a 

workaround for most of these 

types of problems. 

 

The biggest challenge we 

have with maintenance is a 

shortage of experienced peo-

ple to do it.  Col Rob Duncan 

and I can do just about any-

thing but most other members 

do not have our background 

so the learning curve is hard-

er for them to climb.  Others 

have reached the age where 

scooting into all of the air-

plane’s nooks and crannies is 

no longer an option.  Since 

we work on the airplane only 

one day a week, often Rob 

or I have to teach others 

what they need to know for 

that day, but doing so takes 

us away from work we can 

do but which others cannot.  

Anyone can help clean the 

airplane when it comes 

back from a trip; that isn’t 

the case when we need to 

make up new hydraulic 

lines or replace engine cyl-

inders.  As a result, mainte-

nance takes a lot longer 

than it should when we 

have significant matters to 

deal with as frequently oc-

curs during winter mainte-

nance.  It is a problem we 

have had for a long time 

and likely will have into the 

future.   

Cols Bill Marvel, Kay Johnson 
and Cadet Josh Ray (L to R) 
prepare the new number 10 
cylinder for installation.  

The number 10 cylinder pad 
on the front row of the en-
gine awaits the new cylinder. 
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cant amount.  Now this was 

not a surprise, as you proba-

bly remember some of the 

large maintenance expendi-

tures we had early last year.  

Also we had the ongoing hy-

draulic gremlin that was fi-

nally eradicated in Septem-

ber, but not after some con-

tinuing expenses, some of 

which, unbeknownst to us, 

were not actually necessary.  

So, some of our discussions 

last weekend revolved around 

reducing costs and increasing 

revenues.  We’ll have to do 

some of both if we want to 

remain a viable organization.  

By Col Collin Fay 

 

I find it hard to believe that 

I’ve been “leading” this group 

for a full year now.  I use that 

term loosely, as I know that 

I’m really just guiding the 

momentum that’s been in 

place for a long time.  I’ll 

keep doing my best to keep it 

moving in the right direction; 

with all of your help, I think 

we’ve been doing a pretty 

good job. 

 

Our first staff meeting of 

2012 was last weekend and 

we received some good news 

and some bad news.  The 

good news was that 2011 was 

the best year we’ve ever had 

in terms of revenue.  The bad 

news was that we spent more 

than we took in, by a signifi-

RMWCAF on the Web 

www.rmwcaf.org 

“KEEP 'EM FLYING" 
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Any ideas that you have 

will be welcomed.  Please 

give me or any other staff 

member your thoughts. 

  

Cols. Bob Thompson and 

Denis Godfrey are working 

toward another great air 

show schedule this year.   

It looks like we won’t have 

as many shows this year as 

we did in 2011, but it 

should be a quality line-up.  

While still tentative, they 

are working on 16 shows 

for 2012.  Several are at 

military bases which have 

WING LEADER’S REPORT 
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Even with Posters sometimes simplicity is best.  This poster is a 

good example  -  it screams patriotism while still delivering the 
message that everyone must do their part  -  the best they can.  

“funding” problems, so they 

may not pan out, but hopeful-

ly we’ll be able to attend a 

dozen or more air shows this 

season.  One venue is “Air 

Show! Western Colorado” 

right here in Grand Junction 

in late September.  It will be 

exciting to again have a large 

crowd for whom to showcase 

our aircraft right here in our 

home town. 

 

Continued on Page 5 

  

Col Denis 
Godfrey 
found this 
photo of our 
‘309’ sitting 
in a CAF 
Hangar at 

Harlingen TX 
circa 1971 - 
awaiting the 
RMWCAF 
crew's atten-
tive hands. 



More US servicemen died in the Air 
Corps than the Marine Corps. While 
completing the required 30 missions, 
your chance of being killed was 71%. 

 

Col. D. G. Swinford, USMC, (Ret)  

JANUARY - FEBRUARY  2012 PAGE 5 

RMWCAF   STAFF   OFFICERS 

Wing Leader  Collin Fay 

Executive Officer  Bruce Verstraete 

Finance Officer  Don Coleman 

Adjutant   Jerry McDonough 

Operations Officer  Rob (Dunc) Duncan 

Maintenance Off.  William (Bill) Marvel 

Museum & Mess Sergeant  Dorothy Dutton 

Safety Officer  Bob Thompson 

Judge Advocate  Gerald Feather 

Public Information Officers Denis Godfrey 

PX Officer  Georgia Thompson 

Newsletter Editor  Tom Howe 

TBM Aircraft Coordinator Bob Thompson 

Cub Aircraft Coordinator Charlie Huff 

Facilities Manager  Bruce Verstraete 

Recruiting Officer                 Bob Caskey   
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The first show this year should be in 

mid-March, at either El Centro, CA 

or St. George UT.  However, we 

still have a lot of work to do on the 

TBM to get it ready by then.  Col. 

Marvel is doing an excellent job 

leading the dedicated maintenance 

crew every Saturday in order to get 

the aircraft back in “airshow shape” 

by March.  Any assistance you can 

offer will be greatly appreciated.  

And, Bill spends a lot of time in the 

hangar during the week.  If you can 

offer any help during the week, that 

would also be welcomed. 

 

 

The Wing Staff Conference at 

CAF headquarters in Midland is 

again scheduled for late February, 

specifically the 24th though the 

26th.  Several of the staff are 

planning to attend, and anyone 

(everyone!) else is welcomed.  

We will be “plane-pooling” to 

Midland, so let me know if you’d 

like to attend, and we can proba-

bly find you a seat.  It is a great 

way to get a better understanding 

this organization, with a view 

from “the top,” and – it’s a lot of 

fun! 

 

Thank you, again, to everyone for 

your help and involvement in 

helping to “keep ‘em flying.”  I 

hope you’ll join me in working 

toward a great season in 2012. 
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NOT GOOD! 

This photo is 
believed to be a 
TBM attempting 
a landing on the  
Carrier USS Hor-
net. 

Aside from the 
obvious difficulty 
facing the pilot, 
your editor won-
ders who took 
the photo — and 
from where? 

Thanks to Col Denis Godfrey for finding these photos 

The term “Propaganda” is often synonymous 

with Nazi Germany probably because of  Propa-

ganda Minister Goebbels‘ worldwide reputation.  

Hitler’s Germany had their posters too.  Watch 

here for a series of some of those posters. 

This poster was 

released in sum-

mer 1940. Ger-

man morale re-

ports found that 

it was effective. 

The text trans-

lates as: “Smash 

the Enemies of 

Greater Germa-

ny!”   Source  is 

bytwerk.com. 

It’s not veri-
fied, but this 
could well be 
the end re-
sult of the 
landing at-
tempt shown 
above.   

Carrier land-
ings in the 
face of ad-
versity could 
be daunting. 



By Col Rob Duncan 

 

If look closely in our muse-

um, you will find a few snip-

pets about our own TBM 

Avenger “309” past associa-

tion with the Royal Canadian 

Navy (RCN). Among these 

artifacts are a gold and white 

embroidered patch for “881 

Squadron” a couple old pho-

tos, and some old logbook 

pages from her RCN pilot, 

Bryan Hayter. He piloted it 

the day of the Royal Navy 

Review fly-over for the 

young Queen Elizabeth’s 

coronation in 1953.  

 

The www.rmwcaf.org web-

site photo album has even 

more pictures of our own 

aircraft as it flew off the car-

rier HMS Magnificent on anti

-submarine duties during the 

1950’s over the North Atlan-

tic. Our own TBM was re-

tired from the RCN in 1958 

and placed on forest fire pro-

tection duties in Canada. The 

rest is well documented on 

our website.  

 

I was able to find Bryan 

through the magical intercon-

nection provided by the Inter-

net while researching wheth-

er there was any truth to the 

rumor that our TBM flew at 

Queen Elizabeth’s Corona-

tion. After making Bryan’s 

acquaintance, he has been 

sharing a wealth of 

knowledge and artifacts with 

us. As one example, I related 

a story of a rather long return 

flight due to headwinds from 

Midland to Grand Junction. 

Bryan replied that he was 

thankful that our TBM 

“sipped like a true lady” ra-

ther than “gulp fuel” as other 

TBMs he had flown. This 

difference kept him from 

ditching during an amazing 

mission where the entire RCN 

fleet of carrier-based TBMs 

were launched on maneuvers, 

but then could not recovered 

due to a sudden fog. Several 

ditched as recounted in his full 

story as published on our web-

site. There are other stories of 

his good guardianship that 

have kept our TBM Avenger 

still flying. So we owe him a 

great deal of gratitude at least.  

 

We have looked for a good 

venue to bring Bryan to Colo-

rado and reunite him with his 

TBM Avenger “girlfriend” 

from the 50’s. Yes, she is 

wearing different “make-up” 

as she is now painted in US 

Navy markings. But I am sure 

he will recognize her. Of 

course we would like to bring 

his wife Margaret too. They 

are both 82 years young, in 

good health, and live near To-

ronto (Canada – of course). 

The big September 22-23 air-

show at Grand Junction is by 

far the best opportunity for 
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everyone as we can arrange 

some much-needed TV and 

media coverage for the re-

union.  

 

I believe we can at least get 

some new Wing members 

from this event.  

 

The bottom line is that our 

own Wing’s financial bot-

tom line cannot afford such 

an “incidental” expense at 

this time. Last year was 

unusually expensive per-

taining to our TBM mainte-

nance costs, just the replac-

ing wheels, tires, brakes, 

and several engine cylin-

ders. So I am asking for our 

members to fund this once 

in a lifetime opportunity. 

Please donate money or 

frequent flyer miles to help 

buy their airline tickets. If 

someone can arrange lower 

cost lodging during their 

stay, that would also be 

wonderful. Contact Rob 

Duncan if you think you 

can help in any manner.  

 

RCAF TBM-3W on departure from HMS Magnificent. 

More RCAF TBM-AS3’s are shown in the background. 

http://www.rmwcaf.org

